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Introduction
In this paper I want to focus on the basis on which Examiners arrive at 
 assessments of candidates' relative academic ability in tertiary 
entrance examinations.  In attempting to better understand this process 
I will call on notions of Discourse, especially of the kind developed 
by Gee (1991, 1992, 1994).  I argue that, when Examiners 'make grades', 
they call on culturally specific understandings of what counts as a 
'literate essay', a 'relevant' argument and an appropriate relationship 
between candidate and Examiner.  I will start with a discussion of 
tertiary entrance examinations, move to a discussion of 'Discourse' and 
conclude with an analysis of one set of Examiners' Reports.  
Essentially, my argument is that Examiners use underlying discourse 
structure as the basis on which they make their judgements about 
academic merit, and that these judgements are culturally situated and 
do, therefore, realise cultural values.  However, while they are 
clearly culturally situated, they gain their legitimacy in the public 
arena by an appeal to the universality of standards of academic merit.

Tertiary Entrance Examinations
In Victoria, tertiary entrance examinations helped to bring down a 
government. In the 1992 State election campaign the Victorian 
Certificate of Education (the VCE) was cited as one significant 
instance of culpability in the Opposition's election campaign.  On 
billboards across Victoria images of the Labor Premier were bannered 
with a simple message: 'The VCE - The Guilty Party'.  While this may 
have been cryptic to outsiders, it carried a powerful message to 



electors in Victoria who had experienced an acrimonious and lengthy 
debate in daily newspapers about the 'drop in standards' that would 
occur as a result of the Government's reforms in senior school 
curriculum and assessment.  While criticism was levelled at the content 
of the curriculum, and concern expressed about student workload, the 
most trenchant opposition was reserved for changes to the assessment 
procedures.  In fact, assessment in the VCE became a 'cause celebre' in 
the tabloid newspapers, prompting 'newspaper editors [to construct ] an 
epic drama' in headlines like 'VCE Battle Far From Over and Shots 
Across the Campuses' (Gill 1994). The essential change in the 
assessment of English, the Humanities subjects and the Social Sciences 
was to alter the balance of assessment away from externally assessed 
written examinations and in favour of written assignments assessed 
within the school by teachers who kew the candidates, and verified by 
regionally organised groups of teachers.  While, in the context of 
Victorian tertiary entrance examinations, these changes were 
significant, they remained, in the national and international context, 
relatively modest.  External written examinations continued to comprise 
at least 50% of all assessed work for every subject.

The proposed move away from a reliance on externally set and assessed 
written examinations assumed public significance because it was judged 
to be a move away from 'objective' standards of academic merit and 
towards a subjective, and inappropriate, concern with 'equality of 
outcomes'.  In a situation of high youth unemployment, and 
corresponding pressure on high status tertiary places, 'equality' was 
understood by many to be a luxury the State could not afford.

That externally assessed, written examinations were the most reliable 
means of assessing relative academic merit was not in dispute in this 
debate.  'Academic merit' was taken to be a universal value, a quality 
attending an individual which could be measured in minute degrees 
regardless of the social and cultural background of the candidate or 
the social and cultural background of the Examiner.  This view of 
academic merit is starkly represented in a newspaper report quoted by 
Gill (1994)

Surely it is time for Mrs Kirner [the Premier] to clarify the 
situation.  does she believe in merit and performance as the basis for 
tertiary selection?  Does she believe that some students should be 
given a free ride into university places just because of their 
background, and not solely due to their academic performance? 
(Richardson 1989  in Gill 1994:17)
The Vice Chancellor of Melbourne University, Professor David 
Pennington, expressed a similar, uncritical confidence in the capacity 
of the existing external, written examination to deliver unambiguous 
and finely calculated assessments of academic merit:



It safeguards equity as it recognises achievement by students on a 
common basis, regardless of their school.
(Pennington 1991 in Gill 1994:10)

It is the apparent 'objectivity' of the existing process that was 
highly valued in this debate.  The quality of 'academic merit' was 
taken to be displayed most clearly in written examinations where 
anonymity was preserved and 'objectivity' assured.  The 'common sense' 
assumption, evident in Professor Pennington's comment above, was that a 
candidate's social and cultural background is rendered neutral when it 
is not explicitly identified to the Examiners, and so the authentic 
'academic merit' of each candidate can be discerned and results of 
candidates calibrated one against the other.  The rank order that 
resulted from this process could be expected to provide a reliable list 
of those students who deserved, and who were in possession of the 
qualities to make good use of, high status tertiary places.

The debate was, therefore, set up as a contest between proponents of 
'academic standards' on the one hand, and the proponents of 'equality 
of outcomes' on the other.  I want to examine two assumptions which 
underpin this oppositional construction.  The first assumption is that 
'academic merit' is best displayed and assessed in external 
examinations in which extended writing is a major component.  The 
second is that extended writing under these conditions does in fact 
reveal a quality universally acknowledged to be  'academic merit', and 
that it therefore provides a sound basis on which to judge the relative 
'academic merit' of candidates to the fine degree of discrimination 
required to provide a rank order of candidates on which to allocate 
tertiary places.

A review of the way in which 'academic merit' is determined, and 
tertiary entrance arranged, in a variety of other societies which have 
respected academic traditions suggests that the debate in Victoria may 
be considered parochial.  In Germany, a nation which is frequently 
presented as a model in managing post school education, the Arbitur 
examination is both set and assessed by the candidates' teachers.  It 
includes oral and written components.  In Sweden, candidates may choose 
between moderated school assessment, including oral and written work, 
and a multiple choice test.  In the United States, tertiary entrance is 
managed by a combination of a multiple choice test (the Scholastic 
Aptitude Test) and personal interview (Broadfoot 1994).  In many 
countries in Asia, and in Eastern European countries, the emphasis is 
almost exclusively on oral performance.  There is certainly no general 
agreement internationally that objectivity is ensured by anonymity, or 
that the best way to display the quality of 'academic merit' is through 
extended writing.

However, the existence of a range of techniques and strategies for 
determining 'academic merit' does not in itself invalidate the method 
of anonymous written examination, although it suggests that the debate 



reported in the press was both limited and insular.  It may still be 
the case that the confidence of many prominent Victorians in their 
traditional mode of assessment has not been entirely misplaced.  
Research suggests that there are indeed persuasive arguments for basing 
the ranking of candidates and the allocation of tertiary places on the 
external assessment of extended writing, although those arguments do 
not depend on objective and unambiguous definitions of 'academic merit' 
for their power.  Bourdieu and Passeron (1977), and Clyne (1980), 
Ozolins (1981) and Freebody (1990), have demonstrated that extended 
writing, executed under anonymous examination conditions, provides a 
highly effective basis on which to discriminate between candidates.  
The discrimination is not, however, based on objective and universally 
recognised criteria which define 'academic merit' as it is commonly, if 
loosely, understood.  If such criteria were in operation then the fine 
grained discrimination required for ranking might not be so easy to 
achieve.  Examiners use a familiar and effective set of criteria to 
discriminate between examination candidates on the basis of extended 
pieces of writing, they use linguistic features of the text.

It is worth looking at the generative study of Bourdieu and Passeron, 
partly because it provides such a potent explanation of the way in 
which examinations continue to identify disproportionate numbers of 
particular social groups as being in possession of the (apparently 
socially neutral) quality of 'academic merit', and partly because their 
study has provided the basis for Australian work (Clyne, 1980, Ozolins 
1981 and Freebody 1990) which have arrived at similar conclusions.  
Briefly, Bourdieu and Passeron found that French Examiners were able 
effectively to identify relative degrees of 'academic merit' on the 
basis of linguistic features of the text alone.  It was not what was 
said that was significant in forming their judgements, it was the way 
it was said.
 
As examiners never tire of saying, 'the essential thing is that it 
should be well written.'  Referring to the Ecole Normale SupÈrieure 
entrance examination Celestin BouglÈ wrote: ' It is clearly understood 
that, even in the history dissertation, which presupposes a certain 
amount of factual knowledge, the examiners must above all assess the 
qualities of composition and exposition'. (Bourdieu and Passeron 
1977:103 note 4)

The Examiners were not especially concerned with the content of the 
essay answers that they assessed; in fact they often dismissed content 
as a criterion because essays written by obviously worthy candidates 
could be relatively free of content.  Instead, they focussed on the 
discursive practice in which the content, however insubstantial, was 
embedded.  The discursive practices they valued, those which were taken 
to be evidence of 'academic merit', were those which were 
characteristic of the urban upper and upper middle classes of French 



society and notably absent in the talk and writing of working class and 
rural French candidates.  Bourdieu and Passeron argue that the 
discursive practices the Examiners rewarded were those which realised 
the roles assumed by members of those social groupings; they suggested 
to the Examiners a familiar 'habitus', 'an aristocratic relationship 
with the knowledge', a relationship which was characterised by 
confidence, audacity and playfulness.  Working class and rural 
candidates, on the other hand, were judged to display a pedestrian 
preoccupation with facts and a laborious argumentation.  Bourdieu and 
Passeron argue that it is not the case that members of the French upper 
and upper middle classes are disproportionately endowed with the 
socially neutral quality of 'academic merit' but rather, that the 
discursive practices characteristic of the French upper and upper 
middle classes had been naturalised as the criteria by which academic 

excellence was defined.  Consequently, anonymity was not a protection 
of academic standards; members of the favoured social groups identified 
themselves clearly by their distinctive ways of writing.  

The use of socially situated discursive practices to define and 
identify the quality of 'academic merit' is not an exclusively French 
phenomenon.  Clyne (1980) and Ozolins (1981) identified similar 
practices in their studies of Victorian HSC Examinations, as did 
Freebody (1990) in his study of the New South Wales HSC examinations.  
In each case, discursive practice is identified as the uncontentious 
basis on which Examiners discriminate between candidates, and those 
valued discursive practices are taken to be instances of the display of 
academic ability.

Examination Systems, Cultural Models and Values.
So far, I have argued that the phrase 'academic merit' is used in the 
debate in Victoria as if it is a fixed and unambiguous term.  However, 
while the term is used in this way, in practice it is both shifting and 
ambiguous, assuming specific meanings only in the unique contexts in 
which it arises.  Most notably, 'academic merit' is treated as if it 
refers to an identifiable personal quality when it is more accurately 
understood to be referring to a changing constellation of discursive 
practices occurring in a specified context.  It is often determined at 
the required level of detail retrospectively rather than in advance and 
so Examiners can be assured that they are grading 'spontaneous' 
discursive practice and not discursive practice that a candidate has 
painstakingly learned.  Each of these features militates against 
candidates from sociocultural backgrounds different from the Examiners. 
 It is unlikely that these candidates will spontaneously produce 
discursive practice taken by the Examiners to identify academic merit 
in contexts of which they have had no, or little experience 

It is surprising, therefore, that definitions of 'academic merit' are 
not more hotly disputed.  Jim Gee's  associated concepts of 'Discourse' 



(with a capital D) and 'cultural models' are useful in providing a 
credible explanation of why it is that 'academic merit' is largely 
quarantined from criticism in public debate.  Briefly, Gee describes 
Discourses (with a capital D) as:

ways in which people co-ordinate and are co-ordinated by language, 
other people, objects, times and places, so as to take on particular 
socially recognizable identities. (1994:3)

All of us are included in many Discourses.  When we are 'in a 
Discourse' we identify ourselves with certain beliefs, values, things, 
places and times so that we are recognised as a certain kind of person. 
 Discourses are not static; they are constantly evolving. Nor are 
discourses entirely discrete.  Discourses affect all the other 
Discourses with which they come in contact.   Although terms like 
'academic merit' are treated within a Discourse as if they are fixed 
and unambiguous, in fact this is not the case.  Words depend for their 
meaning on the 'situation' or context in which they arise.  The 
particular meaning they assume in any given context is 'rooted in 
embodied experience'.  So, 'academic merit' is aligned with certain 
discursive practices arising in the context of a written, externally 
assessed examination because that is consistent with the experience, 
values, beliefs and purposes of the Discourse.  To question the meaning 
of 'academic merit' in this context would be to question, and therefore 
to undermine, the whole 'culture model' (the narrative or the theory) 
about academic merit which serves to explain and justify unequal 
academic (and subsequent) success.

If we understand a particular instance of discourse (in this case an 
examination essay) to be carrying situated meanings in a 'Discourse' 
(in this case a particular Examination system with all the beliefs, 
values, objects etc. that go with it) then it is easier to explain how 
some discursive practices are recognised by Examiners as unproblematic 
and transparent evidence of academic merit, while other discursive 
practices are equally confidently cited as evidence of inadequate 
academic merit.

Within this framework, ethnic culture plays an important part. 
'Culture' is a foundational informing value system; one which exerts a 
profound influence on the ways in which an individual pays attention, 
weights and values experience.  This is not to say that these cultural 
values are fixed and immutable or that, in any specific instance, they 
are the only influence, or the most prominent influence, on this 
process. The anthropologist, Michelle Rosaldo, argues that cultural 
values are not realised in (highly visible) rigid 'propositions, rules, 
schematic programs or beliefs' so much as in 'images that tell what can 
be linked up with what' and that 

we come to know it [culture] through collective stories that suggest 



the nature of coherence, probability and sense within the actor's 
world. (Rosaldo 1984:140)
Similarly, Bruner argues that cultural values are most powerfully and 
consistently at work in the everyday .  Cultural values are, important 
because they provide the unspoken basis for communal life.  But 
communal life is not usually, or even generally, without dissent and 
significant divergence of opinion and cultural values are important 
because they make negotiation possible, thereby permitting the 
continuance of community life and the development, and change, of 
community social practices.

Inferred from these cultural values is a culture's 'folk psychology', 
as Bruner states:

...a culture's account of what makes human beings tick.  It includes a 
theory of the mind, one's own and others', a theory of motivation, and 
the rest. . . . So folk psychology continues to dominate the 
transactions of everyday life.  And though it changes it resists being 
tamed into objectivity.  For it is rooted in a language and a shared 
conceptual structure that are steeped in intentional states - in 
beliefs, desires and commitments.  And because it is a reflection of 
culture, it partakes in the cultures' way of valuing as well as its way 
of knowing.  In fact it must do so, for the culture's normatively 
orientated institutions - its laws, its educational institutions, its 
family structures - serve to enforce folk psychology. (1991:13-14)

Put another way, cultural values provide a coherence framework which 
operates at a fundamental level to inform the process of making sense 
of experience.  

Cultural values must, as Bruner points out, be realised in linguistic 
choices.  Drawing on Vygotsky, Bruner argues that the symbolic systems 
of a culture constitute:

a very special kind of toolkit whose tools, once used, make the user a 
reflection of the community (1991:11) 
This toolkit provides ways of reading social contexts in order to 
choose the lexicon and grammar that realise the appropriate cultural 
values. 

The cultural values of the Examiners will be active in determining what 

they take to be 'academic merit' in the specific examination context.  
The cultural values of the candidate will be active in the discourse 
they generate in the specific examination context.  some of the values 
will be concerned with the specifics of the examination, with the ways 
in which knowledge is constructed and valued and the social roles of 
'Examiner' and 'candidate' construed.  Other , less predictable, values 
will be called upon when individual topics arise.  (This is not to say 



that cultural values are the only values, or, in any individual 
instance, the primary values, called upon in examination contexts.)

Establishing relative academic merit: a case study
The study reported here is concerned with the school leaving 
certification system and the tertiary selection procedures operating in 
Victoria between 1981 and 1991.  Specifically, it is concerned with the 
examination of three subjects, Australian History, Legal Studies and 
Economics.  The burden of assessment ( usually 50% to 70% of the total) 
in each subject is carried by a single external examination of between 
two and a half and three hours duration.  The balance of marks are 
allocated by teachers for work completed at school.  In each subject 
essays carry the majority of marks.  

The course of study was completed by nearly all students who wished to 
apply for tertiary entrance to Victorian universities.   Victoria is a 
multi ethnic community, the result of government immigration policies 
over many years, and so each cohort of examination candidates is 
ethnically diverse.  Some individual school populations comprise up to 
90% Non English Speaking Background students.

The markers, on the other hand, are socially and ethnically relatively 
homogenous.  The pool of markers is made up almost exclusively of Anglo 
Australians teachers recently retired or currently teaching in private 
schools or in state schools located in middle class areas.   The 
homogeneity of the markers is reinforced in several ways during the 
marking process.  Potential markers who prove to be statistically 
divergent in 'rehearsals' are excluded from the process.  During the 
marking process, the scores of individual markers are monitored in 
order to detect and rectify divergence from predicted spreads of 
results.   The examination scripts are marked very quickly.  Answers to 
individual questions are commonly assessed in two or at most three 
minutes.  While discriminators are provided, it is difficult to know 
how they can be consciously applied under these conditions.  The 
marking process appears to depend far more on apparently 'instinctive' 
judgements of relative academic merit.  Because members of particular 
social groups vary according to the ways in which they prefer to 
receive information and argument (Rumelhart 1975, Schank and Abbelson 
1977, Van Dijk and Kintsch 1977)  there is likely to be a high level of 
agreement amongst a homogeneous and monocultural group of markers about 
what constitutes superior sequencing of a text and what kind of 
cognitive activity, and intellectual ability, these sequencing can be 
taken to represent.   

The actual processes of examinations are not available for 
investigation.  It is not possible, for instance, to interrupt 
Examiners and ask them what they are doing when they assign a mark to 
an examination script.  Examiners start with 'discriminators', but 
those discriminators are not available for public scrutiny, they are 
working documents of the examination process.  Like Ozolins (1981), 



Clyne (1980) and Freebody (1990), I rely on the published Reports of 
Examiners to establish criteria in this study.  The Reports of the 
Examiners analysed in this study rarely make explicit the processes 
through which markers go to arrive at their results.  I identified a 
single exception in the Australian History Report of Examiners :

In describing how discriminators [criteria]work for markers one should 
have a mental image of a juggler keeping aloft a variety of different 
objects.  Until the items are judged independently (i.e. juggled) they 
must be kept in equal suspension.  Once clear about the discriminators 
and how they are to be used the markers then have to assess how well 
each discriminator is attained in each essay.  This attainment has to 
be in comparison to the discriminator-attainment of all the essays 
previously marked.  A large number of factors is involved.  Once those 
judgements are made, all are combined and one mark is decided on for 
that essay.  This mark must be compared with all previous marks given, 
and it must be adjusted if necessary.  Marking under any system  of 
criterion referencing is exhausting and demanding work  The tighter the 
criteria the harder the task, but the more precise the discrimination 
achieved in assessment.  A skilled juggler is wondrous to behold and 
the markers are to be commended. . . Further reassurance  is offered in 
the form of detailed graphing of marks awarded per question and per 
paper...[the team leaders] remark any essay on which there is a 
discrepancy of more than two marks or if they have a suspicion of the 
juggling skills of the marker. (VISE Australian History 1984 :33)

The real test for a discriminator is that it 'works, and 'works' in 
this context means that it permits the markers to make distinctions 
between scripts.  Those discriminators which are used most in the 
marking process are not generally devised by the question setters, they 
are those which are 'distilled in the marking process', emerging as 
markers grapple with the pragmatic requirement to make fine 
distinctions between candidates. Teachers cannot predict  with any 
degree of accuracy the discriminators which will be applied in the 
marking process any more than the question setters can.  Equally, 
students cannot be taught to produce texts which exhibit the 
discriminators because the discriminators are generated from their own 
writing.   Nonetheless, the process is presented here as if the 
appropriate discriminators exist in some objective way and skilled 
markers can reveal and apply them.   

Once a battery of satisfactory discriminators is developed, the 
individual discriminators must be weighted one against the other, and 
this process of comparative weighting also occurs during the marking 
period itself. It is the justification of this process which is the 
main concern of this section of the Australian History report.  It 
reveals that the discriminators are not fixed in a hierarchy of 
significance and applied in a formulaic way to each script.  Instead, 



they exist in a state of flux, with the significance of each 
discriminator dependent , not on its importance to the discipline, but 
on its capacity to define a dimension of difference for any specific 
question. 

The twin images of juggling and judging exist in appropriate (but 
probably unintended) tension in the explanation provided in this 
passage.  While juggling does involve both skill and careful  judgement 
it is, in everyday language, also associated with risk and luck.   The  
judgements that a juggler makes are made in split seconds, and made 
with a kind of learnt instinctiveness which accurately captures the 
process with which markers are forced to engage.  The image of 
'juggling' contrasts with considered and explicit judgement of the kind 
one expects, for instance, of a magistrate.   When the term is not 
applied to an entertainer, it is a term generally used to describe the 
activities of someone who is caught between too many competing demands 
and who must , nonetheless,  give the impression of relaxed control.  
This image of the ambiguous position of the markers is perhaps more 
accurate than the Chief Examiner was willing to state explicitly.  

Although this passage of the report has apparently been written to 
demystify the ranking process, it  serves instead to reinforce the 
mystification.  It has the effect of presenting marking as exacting 
work which can only be carried out by experts and is carefully 
monitored, both humanly, by team leaders who may entertain suspicions 
about the jugglers in their team, and statistically by computer 
programs which can diagnose aberrant assessment patterns.  At the point 
in the text where clarification could occur, obfuscation is achieved 
instead.  The report records that 'A large number of factors is 
involved' in determining the relative weight of discriminators but does 
not go on to list the factors, or even to give an elaborated example of 
how the factors apply, and the weighting determined, in an individual 
case.

This account is, therefore, an  elaborate defence of the reliability of 
the marking process; the passage is not centrally concerned with the 
validity of that process.  The discriminators are not developed from 
the essential principles and practices of the disciplines.  Indeed, the 
obverse is more often the case.  That is, if specific criteria are 
shown to be effective discriminators over time, then they become, ipso 
facto, the criteria by which excellence in the subject is defined.

My analysis of the Reports of Examiners suggest that these criteria 
fall into three loose and sometimes overlapping categories.
*    culturally situated notions of 'literacy'and 'literate' forms
*     culturally situated notions of'relevance'
*    culturally situated notions of'politeness'

These criteria are presented as universal indicators of academic merit. 



 These criteria are not, however, universal indicators of academic 
merit. They emerge from specialised school discourses that operate in 
some, but not all, English speaking commentates.  These criteria do not 
even apply universally in educational discourse.

Before elaborating on the nature of the criteria I need to explain the 
complex role of 'content' in this examination.  Bourdieu and Passeron 
(1977 ), Ozolins (1981), Clyne (1980) and Freebody (1990) have each 
remarked that 'content', or 'factual knowledge' occupies an ambiguous 
place in the processes of examination.  This is also the case in the 
examinations under investigation here.  'Content ' is not a useful 
discriminator because it fails to discriminate.  Most candidates, 
according to the Reports of Examiners, know their material.

Most candidates had adequate detailed knowledge of the material (VISE 
Australian History 1982:3)

...it does appear that many candidates seem to know much of what is 
covered in the course description (VISE Legal Studies 1984:2)

This lends weight to the view that most candidates gain an adequate 
grasp of the subject matter...(VISE Legal Studies 1985:1)

Many markers commented that the 1987 cohort of candidates was very 
familiar with the content of the course.(Victorian Curriculum and 
Assessment Board [VCAB] Australian History 1988:38)

Markers reported that ...many answers showed a satisfactory level of 
economic knowledge... (VCAB Economics 1990:1)

So, in part, the problem of establishing criteria arises because of the 
excellence of the candidates and the excellence of their teaching.  
However, this poses a dilemma for the Examiners.  On the one hand, 'the 

public', which takes considerable interest in this examination, expects 
that 'content' or 'knowledge of the material' will be a criterion in 
distinguishing between candidates.  On the other hand, 'content' does 
not discriminate; at least , it does not discriminate unaided.  To 
resolve this dilemma, Examiners argue that content only counts if it is 
embedded in the appropriate discursive practices.

Markers reported that while many answers showed evidence of a 
satisfactory level of economic knowledge, far too often this was not 
adequately displayed, and therefore rewarded, due to poor writing 
skills and inability to structure answers appropriately. (VCAB 
Economics 1990: 1)

You will have noted that the dreaded word 'content' has not yet 
appeared in this description.  This is not to suggest that it does not 



play some part in the process, but it does not loom as large as some 
people fondly imagine.  . . .  But the discriminators are about how, 
not what.  If candidates use information with skill to answer the 
question, the accuracy of information is also clearly visible.  Content 
is easy to judge, as one would expect.  The discriminators and the 
markers' reports constantly refer to how that content is used..  That 
is the key discriminator.(VISE  Australian History 1984:2 My italics.)

No credit whatsoever is given for irrelevant material, even if it 
displays a sound grasp of the subject as a whole. (VISE Legal Studies 
1984:2)

The criteria are, therefore, about how, not about what.

Control of content is not even a hurdle requirement.  Students who 
write in ways that signal to the Examiners that they belong to the same 
social group identify themselves as superior in scholarship, and 
superior in moral qualities, to students who write in ways that seem to 
the Examiners to be awkward 

Even if their [the able students] information is thin, they do not 
relent on the task in hand.  They persevere with thinking, rather than 
writing tons of coherent but  irrelevant stuff, all 'glued together' by 
a trite conclusion which fools no marker who has a list of 
discriminators in front of her or him.  Few of the discriminators are 
attempted.  They are absent from the essay. (VISE Australian History 
1984 :2)

If factual knowledge, or content, only counts if it is embedded in the 
appropriate discursive practice, then it is important to identify those 
discursive practices that signal to the Examiner that the writer is a 
person of relatively high academic merit, and, incidentally, of high 
moral fortitude.

While each individual examination, and each subject area, generates its 
own discriminators, the criteria that Examiners draw on to reliably 
distinguish between candidates can be divided into three general 
categories.  These are, first, Literacy and Literate Forms, second, 
Relevance and third, Politeness.

1.Culturally specific notions of literacy and literate forms
'School literacy' in most English speaking countries is a highly 
specialised discourse.  It is, as Reid (1993) explains 'objective, 
analytical and sequential'.  In these examinations, these criteria are 
realised in discourse structured in precisely defined ways.  Essays 
must be sequential, or organised in a 'linear' way, 'co-ordinated' so 

that individual topics are discussed separately, and 'symmetrical', or 



organised so that each topic is dealt with to more or less the same 
extent.  This kind of structure is rewarded by the Examiners, who 
experience it as 'ordered' and interpret it as transparent evidence of 
a 'logical' mind. In many other cultures 'literacy' is not associated 
with these structures (for instance, Clyne 1987, Hinds 1983, 1984, 
1987, Eggington 1987) and highly regarded texts have somewhat different 
structural features.  The requirements for linearity, co-ordination and 
symmetry are expressed explicitly in the Reports of the Examiners:

Better answers were well structured and provided a balance between a 
consideration of reasons for inequality in the distribution of labour 
incomes and income from wealth and  of government policies which have 
an impact on the distribution of income  or which are used to 
redistribute income.(VISE Economics 1985:9)

Weaker answers tended to be those which, whilst making a number of 
relevant points failed to link them together to form a comprehensive 
and well structured discussion...While there was no single correct 
structure for answers, examiners had expected that a number of central 
themes would be addressed by candidates.(VISE Economics 1986:6)

'Order' is presented in the Reports of Examiners as a very effective 
discriminator.  Examiners reward candidates who present information in 
a 'co-ordinated' way, dealing with topics discretely.  When information 
is not presented in the precise order in which they expect to find it, 
Examiners experience the text as 'disordered'.  Their requirements, 
which are established after the candidates have generated their 
examination essays, are rigidly prescriptive:

Better answers were provided by those candidates who took each of these 
components in turn and considered a range of possible explanations for 
their behaviour rather than those candidates who simply listed and 
perhaps explained, factors on a random basis. (VCAB Economics 1987:5)

Better answers were provided by those candidates who took each of the 
changes in turn and considered how that change may impact, first upon 
the level of aggregate demand and then upon the balance of payments.  
Where candidates took an unstructured approach and identified 
consequences as they came to mind, moving randomly between all four 
pairs of events or variables, answers were often difficult to interpret 
and while some valid points were made, the marks awarded were typically 
lower.(VCAB Economics 1988 :11)

Better candidates, therefore, commenced their essays by indicating that 
a necessary prerequisite for economic growth was growth in productive 
capacity and that this in turn was growth in the quality and quantity 
of factors of production.  Such candidates then considered each factor 
of production in turn...(VISE Economics 1983:8)



Where the structure provided by the candidate does not conform to that 
recognised by the markers it is regarded as 'random' and scripts are 
marked down accordingly:

This lack of structure detracted from what otherwise might have been a 
competent answer, and was the basis of much discrimination between the 
marks awarded to candidates.  (VCAB Economics 1987: 5)

Weaker answers tended to include a number of valid arguments and 
examples, but these were presented in an unstructured and haphazard 

form which detracted from the overall quality of the answer. (VCAB 
Economics 1988 :11)

The [unsatisfactory] essay consists of a loose collection of data, 
sometimes biographical snippets, without showing how this data was 
relevant to the question.  This, apparently, was the job of the marker! 
(VCAB Australian History 1988:2)

Another dimension of 'order' is the impression of 'balance' or 
'symmetry'.  This requirement is exemplified in the comment that :

The question had two distinct aspects and better answers were those 
which provided a balanced treatment of each of these.  Unfortunately, 
too many candidates gave only a cursory treatment of the first part of 
the question.... Excessive concentration on this second part of the 
question detracted from the overall quality of the answers.(VISE 
Economics 1986:4)

When the 'order' was not the 'order that was expected by the Examiners 
then it was interpreted as 'disorder'.

2.Relevance
Relevance has been identified as central in establishing meaning 
(Sperber and Wilson 1986).  Unless people experience a text as 
'relevant', as meeting the expectations they bring to an encounter, 
they will be unable to make sense of it.  What counts as 'relevant' 
does, however, vary across cultures and between social groups within 
cultures (for instance Givon 1989, Cazden 1986, Michaels 1986).  

The criteria coalescing around relevance are very effective 
discriminators
.
. . . students need not only to be told the meaning of compare and 
contrast; they need to be drilled in the method.  It is not enough to 
set out in detail. ...  the procedure in a civil action following up by 
the same categories of information concerning a criminal action and 
wind the answer up by drawing attention to a few similarities or 



differences .  What is required is a point by point  (or step by step) 
comparison.. . . The whole object of this exercise was to see whether 
candidates could produce the relevant pieces of information from their 
memories, pair them off and come to a comparison or contrast. (VISE  
Legal Studies 1982:5)

There are two major ways in which 'relevance' is established in this 
examination.  The first is through the correct identification of 'key 
words', the second is the correct interpretation of instruction words.  
A candidate is expected to establish 'relevance' in their writing by 
predicting key words in the examination task, and organising their 
co-ordinated and symmetrical text around those key words.   As Gee, 
above, has explained, words only assume specific meanings in context 
and these words do not have the fixed and unambiguous significance the 
Examiners assume.  Their meanings vary even between subject areas and 
between tasks within subject areas.  They are treated by the Examiners, 
however, as providing clear directions to the candidates:

Very few candidates recognised the significance of 'most' in the 
quotation. (VISE  Australian History 1985 (b):39)

Key terms like 'might', 'to what extent', 'other factors', 'how 
justified' are still glossed over.  It would appear that teachers 
should spend a lot more time developing strategies to ensure that 
students utilise the information given in questions and less time 

cramming content.  .(VCAB Australian History 1987:37)

The important words in this definition are persistent, appreciable  and 
general. (VCAB Economics 1987: 9)

The phrase 'to what extent' required an element of evaluation rather 
than simply description, but this was generally ignored.  Teachers 
should remind their students that every word in the final examination 
matters and correct question interpretation is of critical 
importance.(VISE Legal Studies 1988:240)

The issues raised in each question are there for all to see; their 
wording uses key words or specific terms to allow candidates to 
organise their ideas and to begin some form of argument..(VCAB 
Australian History 1988:38)

Key words and terms are often totally ignored for example, question 12 
a 'financial situation', 4a 'success', 9a 'violence'.  These are data 
organising terms and are pivotal to analysing the central issue/s of 
the question.  Sometimes the candidates do grasp the key word. . .  but 
fail to analyse their role in the question...The result, in brief, was 
failure. (VCAB Australian History 1989 :45-46)



The key word in this question is 'resistance' and answers which dealt 
with the breadth of this concept...were usually the better ones. (VCAB 
Australian History 1989:47)
There is no way that candidates can learn, before, the examination, to 
identify the key words.  The key words emerge from the marking process. 
Those candidates who share a social and cultural background with the 
Examiners are clearly advantaged when criteria concerned with relevance 
are invoked.  It will seem to them, as it does to the Examiners, that 
some words are clearly and uncontestably more significant than others 
in the task and their texts will reflect this relative weighting of 
individual words.

3.Politeness
Brown and Levinson (1978) have argued that effective communication is 
predicated on politeness strategies which regulate the giving and 
receiving of 'face' and that cultures vary according to the way in 
which an appropriate balance of 'face' is achieved.  While their work 
has been very significant (see, for instance Allan 1986), and has 
established the centrality of politeness phenomena in inter cultural 
communication, it has been challenged on the grounds that cultural 
differences in the way that 'face' is conceptualised and appropriate 
'politeness' realised are far more significant than suggested in the 
early formulation of the theory (see Weirzbicka 1991, Janney and Arndt 
1993, Scollon and Scollon 1981).  Issues of politeness and face are 
evident in :

(i)Relationships between students and teacher (including whether it is 
considered insulting for a student to contradict a teacher or an 
Examiner).
(ii)The extent to which it may be appropriate for a students to 
question or reformulate knowledge they have learned.
(iii)The extent to which explicit, or direct, intellectual dispute is 
tolerated, even amongst equals.

One of the most effective sets of discriminators developed in this 
examination is concerned with the ways in which the candidates realise 
their relationship with the Examiner and orientate themselves to their 
material.  Examiners demand that candidates assume a position of 
equality with the Examiner, a position which may be quite inappropriate 

for some students:

Specifically, candidates this year had an overwhelming desire to 
agree with the propositions put forward in the stimulus statements.  
Why?  They should know by now that the examination setters make up the 
'quotes' and they ought to be challenged. (VCAB Australian History  
1987:2)



Sometimes Examiners required that candidates assume an 'objective and 
'analytical' distance from their material:

Many answers contained a lot of irrelevant material bewailing the 
plight of the poor and the unemployed and some candidates were 
obviously drawing on their studies in Politics and Economics. (VISE 
Legal Studies 1983:8)

It was inappropriate for candidates to use the opportunity to dwell on 
the ethical issues associated with the topic and political comment and 
hackneyed expressions such as 'the rich get richer and the poor get 
poorer' had no place here. (VISE Economics 1983:7)

Finally, Examiners expressed confidence that they could reliably 
interrogate the examination scripts to reveal the personal qualities of 
the candidates.  This was most pronounced in the Australian History 
Reports:

there were some excellent answers which displayed both sensitivity and 
awareness (VISE Australian History 1982:2)

The 6348 students who sat the 1983 Australian History examination were 
overall a less inspired collection of candidates than in previous 
years, but abounded in stolid qualities. (VISE Australian History 
1984:23)

The A standard candidates were also more stolid than the examiners 
experienced in 1981 and 1982.  This is a pity, for markers always hope 
to be confronted by strong, intelligent, creative personalities whose 
views are original and whose arguments and use of evidence show flair. 
(VISE Australian History 1984:3)

Finally, there was concern expressed by markers that candidates did not 
show that 'spark' of interest (VISE  Australian History 1985 b:2)
The poor answers . . .  showed no empathy for the people involved. 
(VISE Australian History 1985 a:36)

Conclusion
In examinations like those reported here Examiners must search for 
linguistic differences between texts; they have no other basis on which 
to rank the candidates for tertiary entrance.  When we search for 
linguistic difference, especially in a multi ethnic community,  we will 
find it, even if that difference is subtle and far less immediately 
apparent to a disinterested  reader than the areas of commonality.  It 
is not surprising that Examiners will reward familiar linguistic 
features which seem to them to signifiy appropriate values and 
attitudes to knowledge and to scholarly activity; nor is it surprising 
that these linguistic features will become the naturalised criteria 
upon which relative academic merit is established.  In searching for 



difference in degrees of academic merit the Examiners have identified 
inter cultural variation in discursive practice in the examination 
context.  They have searched for, and found, difference but they have 

experienced it as deficit.  
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